

*Kelley Lee, Jappe Eckhardt

Faculty of Health Sciences, Simon Fraser University, Burnaby, BC V5A 1S6, Canada (KL); Department of Politics, University of York, York, UK (JE)
kelley_lee@sfu.ca

We declare no competing interests. This Comment is based on research supported by the National Cancer Institute, US National Institutes of Health (grant number R01 CA091021). The funder had no role in the writing or submission of this Comment.

- 1 Danubrata E, da Costa AB, for Reuters. Indonesia eyes decree on tobacco after bill runs into opposition. March 30, 2017. <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-tobacco-idUSKBN1710WJ> (accessed April 26, 2017).
- 2 Dewi EA, for Jakarta Post. House sneaks tobacco bill again after being rejected. April 26, 2016. <http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2016/04/26/house-sneaks-tobacco-bill-again-after-being-rejected.html> (accessed April 26, 2017).
- 3 Danubrata E, da Costa AB, for Reuters. Indonesia tobacco bill would fire up output despite health fears. March 15, 2017. <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-tobacco-idUSKBN16M1F6> (accessed April 26, 2017).
- 4 Wurth M, for Human Rights Watch. Indonesia's child tobacco workers in peril. March 15, 2017. <https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/03/15/indonesias-child-tobacco-workers-peril> (accessed April 26, 2017).
- 5 Hurt R, Ebbert J, Achadi A, Croghan I. Roadmap to a tobacco epidemic: transnational tobacco companies invade Indonesia. *Tob Control* 2012; **21**: 306–12.
- 6 WHO. WHO report on the global tobacco epidemic, 2015. Country profile, Indonesia. http://www.who.int/tobacco/surveillance/policy/country_profile/idn.pdf (accessed April 26, 2017).
- 7 The World Bank. Smoking prevalence, males (% of adults). World Health Organization, Global Health Observatory Data Repository <http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.PRV.SMOK.MA> (accessed March 18, 2017).
- 8 Jong HN, for Jakarta Post. Indonesia on track to world's highest smoking rates. June 1, 2016. <http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2016/06/01/indonesia-on-track-to-worlds-highest-smoking-rates.html> (accessed April 26, 2017).
- 9 Yach D, Bettcher D. Globalisation of tobacco industry influence and new global responses. *Tob Control* 2000; **9**: 206–16.
- 10 Delventhal S, for Investopedia. Behind tobacco stocks' recent strength. March 23, 2017. <http://www.investopedia.com/news/behind-tobacco-stocks-recent-strength/> (accessed April 26, 2017).
- 11 Lee K, Eckhardt J. The globalization strategies of five Asian tobacco companies: a comparative analysis and implications for global health governance. *Glob Public Health* 2017; **12**: 367–79.
- 12 MacKenzie R, Eckhardt J, Widyati Prastyani A. Japan Tobacco International: 'be the most successful and respected tobacco company in the world'. *Glob Public Health* 2017; **12**: 281–99.
- 13 Lee K, Gong L, Eckhardt J, Holden C, Lee S. KT&G: from Korean monopoly to 'a global name in the tobacco industry'. *Glob Public Health* 2017; **12**: 300–14.
- 14 MacKenzie R, Ross H, Lee K. 'Preparing ourselves to become an international organization': the Thailand Tobacco Monopoly's expansion strategies. *Glob Public Health* 2017; **12**: 351–66.
- 15 Eckhardt J, Fang J, Lee K. The Taiwan Tobacco and Liquor Corporation: to 'join the ranks of global companies'. *Glob Public Health* 2017; **12**: 335–50.
- 16 Fang J, Lee K, Seggal N. The China National Tobacco Corporation: from domestic to global dragon? *Glob Public Health* 2017; **12**: 315–34.
- 17 Taylor A, Chaloupka FJ, Guindon E, Corbett M. The impact of trade liberalization on tobacco consumption. In: Jha P, Chaloupka F. eds. Tobacco control in developing countries. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000: 343–64.
- 18 WHO. Tobacco fact sheet. June, 2016. <http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs339/en/> (accessed April 26, 2017).
- 19 Warner K. An endgame for tobacco? *Tob Control* 2013; **22** (suppl 1): i3–5.
- 20 Goodchild M, Nargis N, Tursan d'Espaignet E. Global economic cost of smoking-attributable diseases. *Tob Control* 2017; published online Jan 30. DOI:10.1136/tobaccocontrol-2016-053305.
- 21 Lindblom E, for Campaign for Tobacco Free Kids, American Heart Association, American Cancer Society. False friends. The U.S. cigarette companies' betrayal of American tobacco farmers. December 1999. http://www.tobaccofreekids.org/content/what_we_do/other_issues/false_friends/campaign.pdf (accessed April 26, 2017).

Maternal mortality in Afghanistan: setting achievable targets

In 2002, soon after the NATO-led overthrow of the Taliban regime, a survey of maternal mortality in Afghanistan was done, commissioned by the Afghan Ministry of Public Health, the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, and UNICEF. The results were published in *The Lancet* in 2005 and estimated the maternal mortality ratio (MMR) to be 1600 deaths per 100 000 livebirths (95% CI 1100–2000),^{1,2} among the highest in the world and consistent with the UN estimates.¹ In the most remote rural district, Ragh, in mountainous Badakhshan Province, the estimate was 6507 per 100 000 livebirths,¹ among the highest MMRs recorded globally. There, the most common cause of maternal deaths (30%) was obstructed labour and most women who died were young.¹ In the two most remote rural sites, Maywand and Ragh, no woman who died was assisted by a skilled birth attendant.¹ The survey provided a benchmark and pointer to a national priority.

8 years later, the USAID-funded Afghanistan Mortality Survey 2010 (AMS) estimated MMR of 327 deaths per

100 000 livebirths.³ UN agencies initially rejected the AMS figure, which I have been told resulted in a year-long discussion involving the Afghan Ministry of Public Health, UN organisations, and other agencies, before agreement and publication of the survey's findings in 2011, bearing the logos of WHO, UNICEF, and UNFPA.

If both primary surveys were approximately accurate, Afghanistan would have achieved Millennium Development Goal (MDG) 5a, a 75% reduction in MMR from 1990 to 2015, 5 years early. Could it have been achieved so fast? Some have asked if this decline in MMR was "too good to be true?"^{4,5} In 2010, two-thirds of deliveries in Afghanistan took place at home without a skilled birth attendant and fertility was estimated at 5.1 livebirths per woman,⁶ the highest outside sub-Saharan Africa.

The health service in Afghanistan, among the poorest in the world, has been donor funded in full at a rate of US\$4.55 to \$5 per person per annum.⁴ Since maternal

mortality is a key indicator of the effectiveness of health services, any overemphasis of progress could affect donor funding to the detriment of the whole health service. MMR is hard to estimate in a war-torn, low-income country. Other estimations, based on proxy indicators such as fertility and attendance of births by a skilled birth attendant, have been just as varied. 14 such estimations, commonly covering periods of 3–7 years between 2000 and 2008, either by UN organisations or published in peer-reviewed journals, have estimated MMR of between 584 and 1957 per 100 000 livebirths, commonly with wide confidence intervals.⁵

In January, 2017, the Demographic and Health Survey 2015 published an estimate of MMR for Afghanistan of 1291 per 100 000 livebirths and that figure will be used for planning by the Government of Afghanistan.⁷ In 2015, 3545 civilians were killed in escalating conflict,⁸ but if the Demographic and Health Survey MMR figure is correct, maternal mortality was almost five times greater than that number.

Much progress has been made since 2002 in building the health service in Afghanistan, with emphasis on building and staffing health centres for the population—a population that was 73% rural in 2015.⁹ At the Brussels Conference on Afghanistan in October, 2016, donor countries pledged funds for the next 4 years,¹⁰ but they can be expected to reduce funding for health care in the coming decade.

Training midwives is a national priority. But recruiting them to work in remote rural health centres after training in cities is difficult. Many health centres have no midwives. Under “Results Based Financing”, midwives are paid a bonus for each birth they attend. But Afghanistan is the eighth most corrupt country in the world on Transparency International’s Corruption Index¹¹ and midwives reportedly inflate numbers, which are seldom subject to verification. Almost all Afghans know that numbers are inflated, but nobody says. In recent years, trainee midwives have been recruited from villages with agreement that they will return and provide services for the surrounding group of seven or eight villages.¹² Some return to their villages, some don’t.

More than improved health care is required. If a woman starts out with her husband on a 3 h journey by donkey to the health centre, she risks giving birth on the way. Lack of transport also prevents midwives



Mohammad Ismail/Reuters

from reaching women with complications of labour and from providing antenatal care and birth planning in villages. Until village earth roads are improved and emergency transport is affordable and available, maternal mortality will only fall to a certain level. But despite worldwide recognition that many maternal deaths are due to delays in deciding to make the journey to a health facility and in finding transport,^{13,14} maternal mortality is seen overwhelmingly as the responsibility of the health services alone. The Government of Afghanistan aims to achieve intersectoral cooperation,¹⁵ and it is hoped that this will enlist other ministries and provincial directorates in reducing maternal mortality. This approach mirrors the aim of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) to work across sectors.

Has the WHO prescription for all births to be attended by a skilled birth attendant¹⁶ set the standard too high for Afghanistan? Village community health workers there are not trained to assist at births and can only watch as women die.

The 2015 Demographic and Health Survey MMR estimate sets a realistic baseline against which achievements of the SDGs can be measured. The recently published RAMOS II study estimates significant decrease of MMR between 2002 and 2011 in both its study sites, Kabul (by 71%) and Ragh (by 84%), and postulates that the increase in MMR reported by the 2015 Demographic and Health Survey occurred in the context of increasing insecurity since 2010.¹⁷

Setting high targets can be a spur to achievement. Setting them too high can encourage shortcuts and

falsification, and so can be counterproductive to our collective goal of improving maternal health worldwide.

Stewart Britten

HealthProm, London, London N1 9JP, UK
stewart.britten@zen.co.uk

I am an adviser for Afghan Projects for the UK non-governmental organisation HealthProm that has been working in rural areas of Balkh Province, Afghanistan since 2008 to reduce maternal and under-5 mortality. HealthProm received a grant from Advocacy for Development for advocacy for review of the estimated maternal mortality ratio in Afghanistan. I declare no other competing interests.

- 1 Bartlett L, Mawji S, Whitehead S, et al. Where giving birth is a forecast of death: maternal mortality in four districts of Afghanistan, 1999–2002. *Lancet* 2005; **365**: 864–70.
- 2 Afghan Ministry of Public Health, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, UNICEF. Maternal mortality in Afghanistan: magnitude, causes, risk factors and preventability. Summary findings 6 November 2002. Afghan Ministry of Public Health, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, UNICEF, 2002.
- 3 Afghan Public Health Institute, Ministry of Public Health, Central Statistics Organization, ICF Macro, Indian Institute of Health Management Research, World Health Organization/EMRO. Afghanistan Mortality Survey 2010. Kabul: Government of Afghanistan, 2011.
- 4 Marcus M, Pavignani E, Hill P. Too good to be true? An assessment of health system progress in Afghanistan, 2002–2012. *Med Confl Surviv* 2013; **29**: 322–45.
- 5 Carvalho N, Hussein J, Goldie S, et al. Maternal mortality reported trends in Afghanistan: too good to be true? London: British and Irish Agencies Afghanistan Group, 2015.
- 6 UNICEF. Afghanistan: statistics. https://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/afghanistan_statistics.html (accessed April 13, 2017).
- 7 Ministry of Public Health and Central Statistics Organization, Afghanistan, and DHS Program, ICF, Maryland, USA. Afghanistan Demographic and Health Survey 2015. 2017. <http://dhsprogram.com/publications/publication-FR323-DHS-Final-Reports.cfm> (accessed April 6, 2017).
- 8 UN Assistance Mission to Afghanistan. Civilian casualties hit new high in 2015. Feb 14, 2016. <https://unama.unmissions.org/civilian-casualties-hit-new-high-2015> (accessed April 13, 2017).
- 9 World Bank. Rural population (% of total population). 2016. <http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.RUR.TOTL.ZS> (accessed April 24, 2017).
- 10 European Council. Brussels Conference on Afghanistan, 04-05/10/2016. 2016. <http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/meetings/international-summit/2016/10/05/> (accessed April 13, 2017).
- 11 Transparency International. Corruption Perceptions Index 2016. 2016. https://www.transparency.org/news/feature/corruption_perceptions_index_2016 (accessed April 24, 2017).
- 12 Mohmand KA. Community midwifery education program in Afghanistan. The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/The World Bank. 2013. <http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/138781468185951486/pdf/870760WPOBox030fery0Education0FINAL.pdf> (accessed April 13, 2017).
- 13 Thaddeus S, Maine D. Too far to walk: maternal mortality in context. *Soc Sci Med* 1994; **38**: 1091–110.
- 14 Campbell OM, Calvert C, Testa A, et al. The scale, scope, coverage, and capability of childbirth care. *Lancet* 2016; **388**: 2193–208.
- 15 Government of Afghanistan. Citizens' charter. 2016. <http://www.acbar.org/upload/1474264894316.pdf> (accessed April 6, 2017).
- 16 WHO. Making pregnancy safer: the critical role of the skilled attendant. 2004 <http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42955/1/9241591692.pdf> (accessed April 13, 2017).
- 17 Bartlett L, LeFevre A, Zimmerman L, et al. Progress and inequities in maternal mortality in Afghanistan (RAMOS-II): a retrospective observational study. *Lancet Glob Health* 2017; **5**: e545–55.

Computer-assisted diagnosis for skin cancer: have we been outsmarted?

Skin cancer is the most common malignancy in fair-skinned populations, with melanoma incidence the highest in New Zealand and Australia (50 and 48 per 100 000 population, respectively) and projected to increase in the UK (from 17 to 36 per 100 000 population) and in the USA (from 29 to 32 per 100 000 population) between 2007–11 and 2022–26.¹ Non-melanoma skin cancer is up to 20 times more common than melanoma worldwide.² For every melanoma diagnosed, there are from three to 40 benign lesions biopsied; the proportion of biopsied lesions that are benign is generally greater in primary care than in specialist settings.³ The annual cost of skin cancer treatment has been estimated at US\$8.1 billion in the USA⁴ and continues to rise. To improve diagnostic accuracy, reduce health-care costs from unnecessary procedures, and improve outcomes for patients, there has been enormous interest and investment in the development of computer-assisted diagnosis of skin cancer, particularly for melanoma.

Skin cancer clinical assessment has improved considerably over recent decades, particularly with the use of dermoscopy.⁵ However, pattern recognition is operator dependent. Therefore, automated pattern recognition systems have been developed to assist in clinical decision making.⁶ Although some automated systems may improve sensitivity, the trade-offs have been poor specificity and high cost, which therefore limit their use for screening.⁶ However, Esteva and colleagues⁷ recently reported on new technology using deep convolutional neural networks (CNN). This computational model was trained on a large dataset of 129 450 dermatologist-labelled (including 1942 biopsy-labelled) clinical images, and was found to have similar diagnostic sensitivity and specificity to dermatologists.⁷

These findings are of considerable interest because of the potential of CNN to improve diagnostic accuracy of skin cancer. However, CNN-based classification of skin